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Expedition Report of Christoph Gnieser , co leader of the group of 6 skiers

Retracing the Shackelton Traverse, 6th – 10th Dec., 2011 :
Two groups aboard the Plancius set out on 6th December to retrace Shackelton’s footsteps and soon would learn a lesson or two about the vagaries of South Georgia travel. The larger of the groups consisted of 12 Dutch passengers and their 3 guides, whereas the smaller party tallied 9 participants of which 3 served as guides. 

The ambitious mountaineers left for shore at the head of King Hakoon Bay in screaming winds and driving rain in the afternoon of 6th December. All upbeat about the adventures to come, none were to be outdone by the soaking rain. At Purvis Glacier, roughly a mile from shore, both parties shared the only suitable campsite snug against the glacier terminus. Not only did this location provide some shelter from the punishing winds but also allowed for an early start up on the ice the following morning. 

By dawn, shortly after 4am, tent flaps rustled, stoves hissed and pulkas (manhauled sleighs) were packed as camp was taken down. Some fog lingered at lower elevations but made way for bluebird skies by mid-morning. The winds had also died down by then adding to the cheerfulness of the two ski parties during their climb towards Shackelton Gap. After a quick lunch, the groups divided up into five rope teams that proceeded in a westward direction across the Murray Snowfield. By this time the first clouds started billowing to the west, fog began to creep over low-lying passes and lenticulars off in the distance were telltale harbingers of deteriorating weather – largely unnoticed by most.  

Apart from a couple of short breaks, the five rope teams pushed on as two separate groups towards the traverse’s first known crux, the ‘Tridents’. The glaciated sawtooth ridge may be deceivingly easy to scale from the West, but requires multiple rappels down its steep, crevassed eastern slope. All parties had reached the pass by 4 pm with roughly 5 hours of daylight left. That time frame in connection with what seemed from up top to be a reasonably straightforward descent lured a vanguard of guides from both parties to set up belay and rappel stations on the upper half of the descent. However, rotten snow cover, deteriorating snow bridges and exposed glacial ice necessitated several time-consuming traverses, crushing hopes for getting all mountaineers across “Trident Ridge” in a single go. 

Meanwhile the weather deteriorated rapidly forcing those still on the exposed pass to strike camp and huddle inside their tents. The three guides already halfway down the slope, on the other hand, saw no other option than to continue ‘abseiling’  - along with two guests and their pulkas. Hopes were high that two of the guides could climb back up the following morning to support the descent of the 16 participants and 3 guides who would spend the night on the storm-ridden col. 

That prospect was quashed by 2 am when gale-force winds battered and flatten tents in both camps threatening to blow away any unsecured equipment. The wind gusts persisted with unrelenting force into the next morning. It was obvious that under such adverse circumstances, abseiling more mountaineers would have been irresponsible. The labyrinth of crevasses on Crean glacier was – all by itself - going to a formidable obstacle for the team of five at the base of the Tridents. 

With less than one-half mile distance between them, the two groups were in sight of one another but realized they would have to go separate ways from here. The party on top of the col saw a westward retreat for a contingency pickup at Possession Bay as the only reasonable option apart from chancing another night on the Ridge. The group at the base of the Trident, in turn, saw no better alternative other than pushing on in an easterly direction along Shackelton’s route towards Fortuna Bay.  

By mid-morning both teams were on their way, one filing a circuitous way across the crevassed Crean Glacier, the other battling gale-force headwinds en route to their pickup in Possession Bay. The latter were to reach their destination by early evening that day, setting up camp on a beach already claimed by fur seals. The smaller party managed to navigate across Crean Glacier without a hitch and passed landmark Nunatak Peak by the evening. They, in turn, set up camp roughly one mile from Breakwind Pass, presumably the last crux before reaching Fortuna Bay. 

Yet, the adventure was far from over at that point.  A night time pickup of the larger group at Possession Bay was foiled by rough seas and howling winds. The 19-member party ended up setting up camp in driving rain and strong winds twice as a result. They would spend a third night out before the zodiacs finally could reach shore and transfer all back to the Plancius in the wee hours of 9th December. 

The smaller group of five fared better through their third night out, although gale-force winds also continued to howl across the broad plateau of Fortuna glacier. Snow walls around the tents, however, went a long ways to diminish the violence of the storm. Invigorated by a good night sleep, the group broke camp by 7 am and skinned up towards Breakwind Pass. Pulkas were hauled separately from people on the last steep stretch. Before long, panoramic views opened up over picturesque Fortuna Bay. Little did the party know that a last, formidable challenge had to be overcome on the final descent to shore. 

The ski down from Breakwind Pass proved straightforward at first, but steep patches of bare ice required some detours before too long. Hence, skis were exchanged for crampons during an impromptu lunch break at a lovely tarn. Also, a decision on the proper descent route had to be reached at this point. The group’s aerial photograph indicated no less than three potential ravines by which a descent to the beach would have seemed feasible under the best of conditions. However, this late in the season with barely any snow left at lower elevations, two of these options had to be ruled out. Now, all hope laid on a narrow gully hemmed in by steep rock walls on either side. However, the real challenge was a gushing stream of glacial runoff that filled the bottom of the gully thwarting further progress towards the beach.  

The only way out of this was to rope up again and to scramble out of the gully up a scree slope from where an hour of down-climbing would lead the group to a rocky bench roughly 130 m above the actual shoreline. The downside to this plan was that some equipment had to be left behind as the climb could only be done safely with light gear. Tough decisions on what personal gear to leave behind – apart from skis and pulkas – followed. Any gear left behind was to be retrieved by the mountain guides the following morning – weather permitting.

The party of five reached the campsite on the rocky bench by 7pm grateful for repeated breaks in the weather that had allowed them to proceed under what were otherwise challenging conditions. All slept well this night, out of the wind with only the distant sounds of fur seals and penguins as a backdrop to their dreams. 

The party woke up by the sound of a dropping anchor at 5:20 am.  The Plancius had arrived at Fortuna Bay and soon dispatched a zodiac with three mountain guides and one volunteer to help with hauling gear and, more importantly, the retrieval of the equipment stash at the top of the gully. The weather played along and barely three hours later all gear had been retrieved and transferred to shore for the final pickup by zodiac. 

Back on board, all 24 mountaineers enjoyed an early lunch, before setting out to complete the final leg of the Shackelton Traverse from the head of Fortuna Bay to the abandoned whaling station of Stromness. With hardly a cloud in the sky, this last stretch seemed a pleasant stroll compared to the rigors of the previous days. 

Days later, little more than facial sunburns paid testimony to the adventures of the two ski teams. Etched deeply into every one’s mind, however, was the respect and appreciation for the larger-than-life accomplishments of Shackelton and his intrepid companions. 

Expedition Report of Bernice Notenboom , coach and leader of the group of 12 skiers
 

Introduction

Include a brief summary of the expedition highlighting any major occurrences.

Expedition set out to do Shackleton’s Crossing on South Georgia, departing December 6th approximately around 18:00 hours. The condition of the crossing in general and of the Trident in particular was not favorable. A combination of soft snow, lack of snow and ice forced us to retreat to Procession Bay. A scouting team of 5 continued and finished the Shackleton traverse. Blank ice, crevasse fields, wind as well as negotiating a waterfall to Fortuna Bay were some of the major challenges. 

Expedition Objectives

Summarise the expedition’s objectives.

Expedition Experis, took place from December 3rd until December 17th 2011. Trip was composed of 12 employees of Vitae, an employment and recruitment bureau based in the Netherlands along with three guides.  In 2012, the company will be taken over by American Manpower and renamed Experis. Vitae model this business transition as an expedition. Drawing parallels from Shackleton’s trip in leadership and teamwork, Vitae hoped their expedition prepared them for uncertainty and flexibility. Key to their expedition are Shackleton’s six lessons of leadership. 

GPS coordinates:

Camp 1 



Possession Bay

S54° 08,606’



S54° 07,691’

W037° 15,902’



W037° 09,893’

Camp 2 

S54° 09, 317’

W037° 06, 566’

Camp 3

S54° 08,809’

W036° 52, 497’

Camp 4

S54° 08,809’

W036° 49, 4941’

Reports on Activities

Dec 6th: moved sleds away from beach in King Hakoon Bay, walked for one hour and camped close at the start of the glacier leading up to the Shackleton gap. 

Dec 7th: early start on bare glacier with crampons until glacier flattened out and changed to ski’s and skins. Most of the morning we had poor visibility due to fog. Around lunch time weather improved at the Shackleton gap as well as the snow conditions. At 3 p.m. we arrived at Trident pass. Experis team is in good spirits but a little fatigued. Our aim is to get down the Trident and set up camp at the bottom on the flats of Crean Glacier. Three guides, Christopher (from other team), Axel and myself,  scouted the descent before we sent entire group. Our plan for the Trident was to combine the 2 teams so we were able to build platforms and have 5 stations to expedite the rappel down the slope. A previous report from Skip Novak stated it took them 7 hours to descend with just 10 people. We figured we needed a solid system to get 23 people down the same slope. On our scout down, three of us fell in crevasses up to our armpits, while further down some sections were blank ice and the snow cover completely gone. We informed the teams on top about our experiences, the combined two teams (11 + 1 guide) and (5 + 2 guides) decided to camp on top of the Trident and wait until the next day to find a more suitable way down for 19 people. We also knew that it would be extremely time consuming and we may run out of daylight if we were committed down the slope. It took us 6 hours to get down, weaving through crevasses and punching through snow but finally we were able to get down to a flat section and find a spot to set up tents right when darkness fell. We phoned the ship, told them about the separation of the 2 teams, which are now mixed into 3 guides and 2 clients down below and 3 guides and 16 clients on top. Barometric pressure is falling and lenticular clouds are forming. Every 2 hours we agreed to communicate with the other team via satellite phone. It turned out that we could call them but they could not call us. At 10 p.m. we told them the route we descended was too dangerous for a big group and in the morning they need to scout for a better way down. Plan was to rise early and for the guides to find a new way. During the night, the weather worsened with winds up to 120 km/hour on the pass. Team members on top built a snow cave after their tent poles broke and collapsed and took refuge in the cave. 

Dec 8th: The guides couldn’t find an alternative way down without having to haul the sleds over steep talus slopes and decided to retreat to Procession Bay. We called the ship and let them know the team is heading back expecting to arrive that evening. 

We continued the traverse. In about one hour we found ourselves in the middle of a labyrinth of crevasses, which we negotiated via zigzagging on the ice ridges. It was time consuming and very dangerous. When we reached the steeper section of the Crean, snow conditions improved and crevasses were covered. At Nunatuk camp we had a good view of Breakwind Pass but saw that escaping Fortuna glacier was at this time of the year too dangerous. We camped at a rock outcrop facing the route over the pass and another wind event plagued our camp. Long day, 10 hours of skiing. 

Dec 9th: Windy and low visibility on the Breakwind Pass but route was clear and easy. Hauled up sleds to the pass and skied down to the couloir. Weather cleared and turned sunny. The steep couloir described in earlier reports turned into a waterfall in early December and became a serious obstacle; impossible to negotiate with sleds. We only took a backpack with camping equipment, a stove and some food and made a depot with sleds and our skis. We then down climbed on the rocks, sometimes with the help of a rope to a flatter section where camping was possible. Arrival at 8 p.m. That night we radioed the ship and asked for help to get the left gear of the mountain. The remaining guides hiked up to help us lowering down the equipment from the depot to the beach where the zodiac picked us up and brought us back to the Plancius. 

 

Safety Plan

The daily check – via satellite phone to the ship was sufficient. We were also able to get barometric pressures and an updated weather report.  Fortuna glacier needs checking if this is safe enough for an emergency pick up. For safety reasons, I would not recommend people skiing the traverse past mid November.  

Environmental Plan

After landing we moved immediately away from the wildlife on the beach to the start of the glacier. Camped 100 feet away from the creek to minimize our pollution to the creek bed. We all used the biohazards waste bags and remaining trash was carried out. We didn’t found any impact of camping, the rocks used for tenting were dispersed and we did not see dead animals. 

 

Summary

The decision to return with the main group from the Trident to Possession Bay was –in hind sight the right choice. The safety plan with pick up from the “Plancius” worked quite well primarily because of the briefing with the expedition leader and the staff of the Plancius. The scouting group ahead had to deal with unexpected low snow coverage both on the Trident, on the Crean glacier and in the gully down to Fortuna Bay. Reports about snow conditions of South Georgia would be useful in the future, snowfall, temperatures, etc. Future groups should plan “reserve days” for unexpected events. 
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